COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

TUESDAY 

  JANUARY 13, 2015

CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION

Public Comments

A Public Comment Registration Form is required for public testimony. A specific Agenda Item must be indicated on the form in order to speak at the Council meeting. There will be a time limit of three (3) minutes maximum allowed. Please refer to Council Rules of Order and Procedure and the Public Comment Registration Form for more information. 

Administrative Matters

· Accept Council Member Resignation
· Appoint Council Member

· Oath of Office Newly Appointed Council Member

· Appoint Council President

· Council Duties

Mayor Report
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of December 9, 2014 Council meeting
· January accounts payable
· Resources and obligations report - December

Public Works/City Recorder
· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Resolution #R-1501-1 Transferring Appropriations between Funds, Sewer to Debt Service for Fiscal Year 2014-2015
· Agreement to Utilize the City Right of Way
· Agreement with Animal Clinic for Dog Impoundment
Old Business
· Haines Water Compliance Project
New Business

Council/Committee Reports
The  City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442. Interpreter services will be provided to you at no charge if you need assistance. Please contact the City Hall to arrange for these services. The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
JANUARY 13, 2015
 CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL
Mayor Brown opened the January 13, 2015 regular Council meeting at 6:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, John Shurtleff, Don Adcock, Katie Jones-Bedolla. Council member Pound-Lewis arrived at 7:45 pm. Also Present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel.
Citizens present: Record Courier Editor Gina Perkins, Sandy Wood. Julie Bolling, Carol Hoover, Lisa Whited, Garla Rowe and Kathy Ritch. John Garlitz from JUB Engineers was also present. 
Mayor Brown asked the Council if they would like to continue to say the Invocation Prayer at the Council meetings. The majority of the Council stated that they would like to continue to have the Invocation Prayer at the meetings.
Councilor O'Grady read the prayer.

Agenda Item No. 1 - Public Comments
No public comments
Agenda Item No. 2 - Administrative Matters

Accept Council Member Resignation
Mayor Brown explained that due to Sharon Dinger's resignation from the Council at the December meeting, a motion needed to made to accept her resignation.
Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept Sharon Dinger resignation as Council member for the City of Haines. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Appoint Council Member
Mayor Brown stated that two citizens had applied for the vacant Council position, Kathy Ritch and Lisa Whited. The candidates were given an opportunity to address the Council. Kathy Ritch stated that she had previously served on the City Council and is very familiar with the recent projects that the City has been working on. She felt that she would be the best candidate to fill the vacant position. Lisa Whited stated that she felt that she would be a good asset to the Council and that she has a lot vested in the Community considering her businesses and her home. She also commented that she did not have any personal agendas and that it would be a great way for her to get more involved in the Community. Her purpose is to work together as a team and in unity and see that projects get completed in  a timely manner.
Mayor Brown explained that the vote had to be a public vote and would be completed by a show of hands. 

City Recorder Valerie Russell tallied the votes. Kathy Ritch "0" votes, Lisa Whited  "4" votes from Councilor's O'Grady, Adcock, Shurtleff and Jones-Bedolla.


Oath of Office Newly Appointed Council Member
City Recorder Valerie Russell gave Lisa Whited the Oath of Office for the Haines City Council. Lisa was appointed to serve the remainder of Sharon Dinger's term that ends December 31, 2016.


Appoint Council President
Mayor Brown stated that the Council needed to appoint a Council President. The Council President can act as the Mayor in the Mayor's absence. The Council President is normally one of the senior Council members. Councilor Dawn O'Grady served as Council President during the prior term and is also the senior member of the Council. 

Mayor Brown suggested that Councilor O'Grady be reappointed as the Council President.

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to reappoint Councilor O'Grady as Council President. Councilor Jones-Bedolla seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.


Assign Council Duties
Mayor Brown explained that each Council member is assigned duties in the different departments of the City where they serve as a liaison to the  Council. He stated the liaisons are for information gathering only and are not for decision making. After reviewing the different positions Mayor Brown appointed the following duties to the Council. 
Councilor O'Grady - Streets & Sewer

Councilor Adcock - Streets & Sewer

Councilor Jones-Bedolla - Planning & Water

Councilor Whited - Water & Fire

Councilor Shurtleff - Landfill & Parks

Councilor Pound-Lewis - Landfill & Dogs

Mayor Brown stated that he had spoke with Councilor Pound-Lewis earlier and had requested she form a citizen committee to revaluate the Landfill. He commented that he would like to see the Landfill at least be able to support itself, instead of having to be supported by other funds.
Agenda Item No. 3 - Mayor Brown's Report

Council Protocol

Mayor Brown addressed the Council and explained that he wanted to instruct the City Council to do two things, number one is to study the Charter, know the Charter because it is the heartbeat of our City. Number two is to study the policy of the Council Rules and Procedures, which are the guidelines for the operation of the meetings. These meeting are going to be ran in a professional manner. If someone is speaking, they are not to be interrupted. If you have a question write it down and you will have an opportunity  to speak when it is your turn. He reminded the Council that the only power that they have is as a collective body

Mayor's Stipend

Mayor Brown stated that he felt that City Recorder Valerie Russell is underpaid. Each Council member receives $50.00 per month. Mayor Brown stated that he intends on donating his $50.00 per month to Valerie, but he needs Council approval. He commented that he would never tell the rest of the Council what they could do with their money so he felt that they should not tell him what he can do with his. The City Attorney and the Accountant were both consulted on this matter. 

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to allow Mayor Brown to donate his wages to City Recorder Valerie Russell for his term of office. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 


Public Works Assistance

Mayor Brown stated that recently Public Works Josh Proebstel needed assistance when working on the equipment. Donny Rowe had volunteered to assist Josh without expecting to be paid, but Mayor Brown felt that Donny should be compensated for his time. He stated that he took it upon himself and hired Donny in case no one else was available to help. Donny also has a Class A CDL drivers license.

Tool Inventory
Mayor Brown recently met with Josh and accessed the tool inventory and made a list of tools that the City needs to purchase, most of the items are not extremely expensive. 
Agenda Item No. 4 - Consent Agenda
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 - Public Works/City Recorder

Public Works
Public Works Josh Proebstel gave an overview of his activities including snow plowing and a repair of a broken water line. Josh has been working on an addendum to the Operation and Site Development Plan for the Landfill to include the methane test sites and GPS locations, which has been submitted to the DEQ for review. He has also been working on a digital format of the City's inventory. The hydraulic seals have been replaced in the grader which cost $162.00 and Bain's Equipment Repair installed the seals. The backhoe is also going to require some maintenance.
There was a blockage of tree roots in a sewer lateral which required Baker City to clean out with their equipment. The 2014 Water Use Report has been submitted to the DEQ.  
There is a required service due on the sewer pumps after one year of installation, this service will be performed by MMW Pump Repair.

Josh attended classes in Hood River for his water and sewer certification. He will be able to take the test for the sewer certification within a couple of months, but more hours are needed in order to take the test for the water certifications. 
Mayor Brown commented that the City is paying the contracted certified water operator $300.00 per month and the certified sewer operator $100.00 per month. Mayor Brown stated that he is really encouraging Josh to obtain these certifications and he would expect the Council to give Josh a considerable raise when he obtains those certifications.

City Recorder

Grant Draw Down Request Signers

City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that there was a Water Compliance Project Update meeting with Grant Administrators, Peggy Browne and Sara Haynes, John Garlitz and Nic Ducote from JUB Engineers, Mayor Brown and Josh. Tawni Bean from the IFA was unable to attend.  The City needs to complete a new signature card for the disbursement requests for the grant funds, due to the change in members of the Council. Mayor Brown has to sign the card but cannot be one of the signers. The prior signers Dawn O'Grady, Sharon Dinger, Connie Pound and Valerie Russell. The new signers will be Katie Jones-Bedolla, Dawn O'Grady, Connie Pound and Valerie Russell. 

Sewer Pump Issue Third Party Opinion
In regard to the sewer pump failure issue and the third party engineering opinion. Valerie stated that she had contacted five outside engineering firms on this matter, only one of the firms has shown interest in giving their opinion on the situation. She is waiting for one other firm to respond.

Community Income Survey
The IFA contacted the City and stated that the City could send a letter to request to complete a Community Income Survey. The survey is necessary to determine an accurate low to moderate income level (LMI) percentage for the community. The latest LMI that was conducted by the American Community Survey stated that Haines LMI level was 39% and had dropped from 55% LMI when the last survey was conducted with the Census, which make Haines ineligible to apply for grants. The accuracy of the latest survey is being questioned. 

Planning Grant
The City can apply for a $1,000 grant from the Department of Land Conservation and Development to be used for planning issues. The City has received this grant several times in the past and it can be applied for every two years.
Agenda Item No. 6 - Administrative Matters

Resolution #R-1501-1 Transferring Appropriations Between Funds for Fiscal 
Year 2014-2015.
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that this Resolution was necessary to make the payment for the USDA Loan for the sewer. The funds are transferred from the Debt Service Sewer Fund to the Sewer Fund.  
Valerie read aloud Resolution #R-1501-1 Transferring Appropriation Between Funds for Fiscal Year 2014-2015 to the Council.

Councilor O'Grady made a motion to accept Resolution #R-1501-1 Transferring Appropriations Between Funds for Fiscal Year 2014-2015. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 

Agreement to Utilize the City Right of Way
The request that John Shurtleff recently made to the Council to utilize the street right of way at the north end of Ruby has been referred to the Planning Commission for review.

Agreement with Animal Clinic for Dog Impoundment
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the City had been advised that there was an existing agreement with the Animal Clinic in Baker City for dog impoundment, but the Clinic nor the City were able to locate the agreement, so it is necessary to enter into a new agreement.

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept the agreement with the Animal Clinic for dog impoundment. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Mayor Brown explained that he would be appointing a dog control officer.
Agenda Item No. 7 - Old Business

Haines Water Compliance Project
John Garlitz from JUB Engineering explained to the new Council members about the Community Development Block Grants and the Community Income Survey in relation to the eligibility to apply for grants. The inaccuracy of the latest Community Income Survey has became apparent with communities with a population of under 1,000. To be accurate 160 households out of the 220 households in Haines need to be surveyed. The first step is to educate the citizens of the necessity of the survey and encourage cooperation to insure accuracy. Different options of how to conduct the survey were discussed.
John stated that the utility survey of the community is complete and almost all of the water meter have been located. One of the requirements of the block grant is that the water is charged based on consumption, which requires new meters throughout town. The logical location of the new well has been determined to be at the site of well #1. The goal is to achieve 800 GPM when combined with the existing well #3's capacity, and also increase storage by constructing a new storage tank.
John met with Fire Chief Jerry Hampton to be sure to incorporate the needs of the Fire Department into the project. The storage requirement for the Fire suppression needs would require a .5 million gallon storage tank which will be an economical question, the size may have to be decreased. The current flow from the fire hydrants are 1,000 GPM and a desired flow would be 3,500 GPM between two adjoining fire hydrants. This amount of flow would require a considerable increase in pipe size and volume.

Discussion followed concerning the project and the Community Income Survey.

Agenda Item No. 8 - New Business

Mayor Brown stated that the City has been awarded a small grant for improvements on Front Street for businesses.

Agenda Item No. 9 - Council/Committee Reports

Councilor Shurtleff
Councilor Shurtleff commented that his employer has agreed to take his construction debris to the Haines Landfill if the price is competitive. 

Councilor Adcock
Councilor Adcock stated that he had looked at the Track hoe that is for sale that Sharon Dinger had informed the Council about at the December meeting. In his opinion the Track hoe is way over priced and is very old, probably late 1960's or early 1970's. If the turning gear inside breaks it would cost more to fix than the whole machine is worth. Comparable machines can be purchased in Portland for $3,500. 
Council agreed that it was not in the best interest of the City to purchase the Track hoe.
Agenda Item No. 10 - Public Comments
There were no public comments.

Meeting adjourned at 8:14 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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